Minutes of Bailieborough-Cootehill Municipal Meeting held on 19th September 2016 in the Courthouse, Cootehill, Co Cavan.
Present:
Cathaoirleach Paddy McDonald, Councillors Sarah O’Reilly, Fergal Curtin, Val Smith & Clifford Kelly

In Attendance:
Philip Coleman, Acting Director of Services, Jim McQuaid, District Manager, Eamonn Costello, Assistant Staff Officer, Danny McGovern, Road Design
Apologies:
Councillor Carmel Brady
The attendance record was signed by all councillors.
Cathaoirleach Paddy McDonald welcomed all to the meeting.
The minutes already circulated for the June meeting were adopted and signed by Cathaoirleach P. McDonald. Proposed by Cllr. Clifford Kelly and seconded by Cllr. Fergal Curtin. 

Under matters arising from the January minutes, Cllr. C. Kelly asked if there was any action proposed on the provision of a continuous white line in the centre of the road up from the Diamond Crossroads. Cllr. C. Kelly stated that cars are flying down the road at this location and overtaking in a very dangerous location. DM Jim McQuaid agreed to meet Cllr. C. Kelly at this location to look at the problem.
Cathaoirleach C. Brady enquired if there had been any progress with regards to the notice served on the derelict building at Church Street, Cootehill. DM J. McQuaid advised that he had seen the notice in place on the building and as a result he understands that the process is initiated.
DM J. McQuaid provided an update on the progress of the Road Works Programme for 2016. A discussion then followed after Cllr. C. Kelly stated that it would be difficult to maintain our roads given the current funding levels. Cllr. Val Smith then sauid that the problem is the lack of manpower and that the councillors’ biggest headache is when the council can’t address smaller issues like pothole repairs, signs...etc. DM J. McQuaid empathised with this but pointed out that all the men are fully engaged completing the Road Works Programme, which gets priority to ensure that we use all allocated funding. 

Cllr. V. Smith then asked whether the contractor hired in to carry out pothole repairs was still on hire. DM J. McQuaid replied that we are using our own patcher now due to the financial costs involved in hiring in a patcher. Cllr. V. Smith said that he believes that the councillors should be informed in advance when the patcher would be in their area. DM J. McQuaid advised that we could try to do this as much as possible. Cllr. C. Kelly stated that councillors are answerable now to an electorate that is more demanding and abusive than ever and asked if subcontractors get through more work than council staff. DM J. McQuaid replied that this was not his experience and that the contractor for pothole repairs had been hired in simply due to the large volume of potholes that had materialised as a result of last winter’s floods.
Cllr. C. Kelly asked for a breakdown of how the 21 operatives in this Municipal District were engaged. DM J. McQuaid said that the men are split generally into five crews spread across the entire MD. Cathaoirleach P. McDonald asked if the number of men is down. DM J. McQuaid stated that we have lost one man since he came to the MD last year.
Cllr. C. Kelly asked if there was any possibility of bringing a road forward on the Road Works Programme or attaining extra funding. DM J. McQuaid advised that there is no extra funding available. Cllr. C. Kelly said that Monaghan County Council recently received extra funding. Cllr. C. Kelly raised concerns over the condition of the Kells Road in Kingscourt considering the imminent arrival of SuperValu at this location. Cllr. C. Kelly further stated that this road previously received one coat of tarmac but never received asecond coat. DM J. McQuaid advised that he was aware of the condition of this road and if additional monies were to become available he would keep it in mind.
DM J. McQuaid informed the meeting that all works to be carried out with the Flood Monies has been completed. Cllr. C. Kelly enquired whether we had done everything we wanted to do and was funding an issue here. DM J. McQuaid responded by saying that we didn’t get to repair all the roads we would like, there are other roads with flooding issues that our allocation of severe weather funding couldn’t stretch to, but he is satisfied that the monies spent provided value for money.
A/DOS Philip Coleman outlined the details of the Planning Part VIII that Housing are seeking approval for. Approval of same was proposed by Cllr. C. Kelly and seconded by Cllr. Sarah O’Reilly. Cllr. F. Curtin asked what stage the proposed new houses in Ballyhaise were at. A/DOS P. Coleman advised that this scheme has been delayed by the legal necessity to procure an architect but that we hope to be on site in February 2017. Cathaoirleach P. McDonald asked if there were any plans for any other housing developments in this MD. A/DOS P. Coleman advised that the only proposed schemes apart from Ballyhaise at this stage are in Butlersbridge and Mullagh.

Danny McGovern, Road Design, then gave a presentation on the proposed Cavan County Council Control of traffic and parking Bye-Laws 2016. Adoption of these bye-laws was proposed by Cllr. C. Kelly and seconded by Cllr. F. Curtin. Cathaoirleach P. McDonald asked if the councillors could make suggestions on future parking regulations in the towns. D. McGovern confirmed that they could and that this could be done via DM J. McQuaid. Cathaoirleach P. McDonald asked if this included road markings and mentioned that there were issues in Bailieborough previously where road markings were put down without agreement. DM J. McQuaid said that he was aware that there were some issues in Bailieborough previously but that he didn’t know the specifics of these issues.
A/DOS informed the councillors of the Community Grants to be distributed in this MD in September.
Members’ Items
(1) Safety Measures at Killinkere National School and Upper Killinkere Catholic Church



                                      
Cllr. Paddy McDonald
Cathaoirleach P. McDonald stated that there are major issues with speeding at this location and he is asking for traffic calming measures to be put in place. DM J. McQuaid informed the meeting that he had a meeting on site on October 22nd 2015 with the Principal of Killinkere NS. A number of issues regarding road safety and parking were discussed and a number of resolutions recommended to the school. DM J. McQuaid advised that he had twice referred this matter to the Road Design Section to apply for funding under the Low Cost Safety Scheme but he has been told both times that this location does not meet the criteria for such funding. DM J. McQuaid said that the last time he spoke with the Principal the school were planning to approach a landowner across the road with a view to purchasing this ield to construct a carpark.
(2) I propose that this Municipal District write to Cavan County Council seeking clarification as to Bailieborough’s position regarding Town Teams.
Cllr. Sarah O’Reilly
Cllr. S. O’Reilly stated that she believes that Bailieborough needs a plan for the future and that putting a Town Team in place in the town would be a positive move in the direction of creating this plan. Cllr. S. O’Reilly asked what stage Bailieborough was at in terms of getting a Town Team set up. DM J. McQuaid agreed that he would write a letter to find out but he advised that it is his understanding that it was indicated at the Full Council meeting on Monday last that Bailieborough were next in line to set up a Town Team based on the proposed funding schedule under the Town/Village Renewal Scheme. Cllr. C. Kelly said that funding under this cheme is not guaranteed going forward and that being next on the list is no good if funding was to be discontinued. Cllr. C. Kelly also said that the councillors had been told that the order of towns selected for the development of town teams had been decided based on population size but both Bailieborough and Kingscourt have a larger population than Cootehill. Cllr. C. Kelly said that he fully supported Cllr. S .O’Reilly in her belief that plans are needed for the other towns in the MD. Cllr. S. O’Reilly stated that even if funding doesn’t materialise there is a need to develop a plan in Bailieborough and that the people of the town need expertise and advice to do this. DM J. McQuaid said that it is his understanding that the Town Teams initiative will be expanded regardless of future funding under the Town/Village Renewal Scheme. A discussion then followed around how this year’s funding was dispersed. Cathaoirleach P. McDonald asked how the Town Teams that have been set up are progressing. DM J. McQuaid stated that he was aware that Cootehill Town Team held a meeting in the Errigal Hotel during the summer and that the meeting went well although he did not know what was discussed.
A.O.B.

Cllr. S. O’Reilly commented that the street bins in Bailieborough had not been emptied in the last week which has resulted in rubbish lying on and around the bins all week. DM J. McQuaid replied that he would look into this. Cathaoirleach P. McDonald emphasised that when this sort of thing happens it creates a bad image. Clrr. C. Kelly said that Community Employment staff had to clean the streets in Kingscourt recently and asked how often the sweeper visits each town. DM J. McQuaid informed the meeting that the sweeper is in every town every three to four weeks on average. Cllr. S. O’Reilly asked if it is a function of the MD or Waste Management to empty the bins and DM J. McQuaid advised that it is the MD’s responsibility. Cathaoirleach P. McDonald enquired if we know when the sweeper is coming so that cars can be moved off the street in advance. DM J. McQuaid advised that the timing of visits by the sweeper is an operational decision taken by the GSS whenever they deem it necessary. Cllr. C. Kelly asked if he could be provided with information regarding the number of times per year the sweeper visits a town.
Cllr. S. O’Reilly enquired whether hedgecutting along the roads is a Council function. DM J. McQuaid replied that by and large hedgecutting is the responsibility of the landowner but in certain situations and at certain junctions the Council hire a contractor to cut junctions and verges that we have historically cut. DM J. McQuaid further stated that this is a costly exercise for the Council. Cllr. F. Curtin believes that waiting until September is too late for hedgecutting but that farmers are afraid to do it any earlier due to the threat of losing grants. DM J. McQuaid said that if a farmer believes that their hedge is causing road safety risks and it is outside of the cutting season they should contact the Council and we can advise them. Cllr. C. Kelly then highlighted two locations in Kingscourt (the Mile Line at Muff and at Dillons on the Carrick Road in Corragarry where Gypsum trucks are travelling) where hedges need to be cut.

Cllr. C. Kelly asked what the situation is with the councillors’ Discretionary Fund. DM J. McQuaid advised that the closing date for groups to apply for this funding was Friday last. DM J. McQuaid reported that a number of applications had been received in the MD office and that these have been forwarded to the Community and Enterprise Section. DM J. McQuaid advised that it is his understanding that a meeting will be arranged with the councillors prior to the next MD meeting to deal specifically with the Discretionary Fund applications.
The next meeting was scheduled for Monday 21st November 2016 at 4pm.

The meeting concluded.

